


[bookmark: _Hlk71306648]Minutes of the Meeting of
Carlton-on-Trent Parish Council held on
Tuesday 5th November 2024 at 7.30pm 
in Carlton on Trent Village Hall

Present: 
Cllr L Hopkins (Chair), Cllr M Martin (Vice-Chair), Cllr M Eley, Cllr G Hendrickson, Cllr J Mear, Cllr G Paton, Cllr S Pennell and T Grimes (Clerk) 

1. To consider any apologies for absence
All councillors were present.
DCllr SM gave apologies for being at another meeting.

2. To receive any declarations of interest in items on the agenda
MM declared an interest in the clerk’s contract, overtime payment, pay award and wages. 

3. To accept the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held Tuesday 1st October 2024 
The minutes were accepted as a true record and duly signed by the chair.

4. 10-minute open forum to receive questions and comments from members of the public 
GH reported another complaint about the smell from Pears Lorries and reminded the clerk that it had been agreed this issue was going to be put on the agenda every month.
MM noted that there had been some pothole repairs and that the operatives had spent time filling properly, tampering down and leaving a slightly raised finish to allow for compacting, which is better than the repairs of the last few years.
LH reported being asked how long the scaffolding would be on the corner because the bench can’t be used and it was a regular rest point for some walkers. 
SP reported a number of near misses between vehicles approaching the village from the south and those exiting the A1. 
JM reported that the fire brigade had been called to another unattended fire in One Acre. 

5. To note matters arising from previous minutes 
a. Bank Mandate
LH is still unable to access the bank account.
b. Kiosk Disconnection
The clerk reported that the electrical supply to the kiosk had been disconnected on 10th October at no cost and the energy supplier had been informed but as yet had not confirmed whether there would still be a standing charge. 
c. Gov.uk Domain
The clerk reported having submitted the relevant forms but had not heard anything since, despite chasing Hugofox last week.
d. Flood Grant
The clerk reported having submitted the form and had received a query, however the outcome of the application wasn’t yet known.
e. Marquee
MM reported having taken delivery of the marquee last week and put it in the resilience store. It was suggested it should be put up to just to check everything was present since it wouldn’t be needed until next Summer by which time it would be too late to complain.

6. To receive updates on any District and County Councillor matters
Neither were present to update. 

7. To receive feedback from meetings/training attended
a. Highways meeting
LH reported having met Louise Poole-Richardson and Darren Pirog. A number of issues were raised including flooding areas outside the Grey House, The Dower House and at the cross roads, the footpath opposite the village Hall, speeding issues and missing white lines at the cross roads and the footpath to the Great Northern Inn. It was a positive meeting with a promise of weed killer being applied around the village, the flooding being investigated, the white lines being repainted and rubber tubes being put in to assess speeding. However, the state of the footpath to the Northern was less promising with Highways having since confirmed it is beyond the point of clearing as it would cause too much damage, yet it would not be high priority for resurfacing. There was a hint of hope that the section to the bus stop may come under a different department and may be considered for repair. The clerk reported that the flexible bollards had also been approved for replacement.
b. Safer Neighbourhoods meeting
GP reported that he wasn’t receiving minutes or the change of start time for the meeting but that there had been a middle-aged man in a white van seemingly staking out properties in Weston and speeding was an issue in most villages. The next meeting is in January.

8. To consider matters related to flooding 
MM reported that Severn Trent had done maintenance works in the village in the last few weeks, involving pump everything out to access the equipment.

9. To receive updates relating to Great North Road Solar Farm
a. Joint Parishes Action Group 
LH reported that a meeting had taken place in October. Sutton have pulled out of making any contribution which would really impact funding the consultant. Caunton confirmed they won’t contribute, Laxton are probably not going to contribute, however it seems Norwell may. LH spoke to the people who had objected to the Norwell solar farms. They have asked for information which would help to reduce the consultant’s bill. Councils have been asked to identify 
· all the listed buildings and monuments. MM offered to collate this. 
· what crop was in all the fields. 
· weight restrictions and all bridges over water courses and the latest Notts CC assessment of each one (done every 2 years). JM & ME offered to look at this.
· height restrictions on all railway crossings. GP & GH offered to check this – to include Cromwell and Muskham.  
· the proposed highway management plan from the developer. The clerk was asked to request a copy from the developer. 
All this is required ASAP.
There was some discussion as to whether the Stud Farm stable block was listed but it was thought not. The clerk was asked to find out how to request listing of a site of special interest.
b. Any other matters
The clerk noted that the next consultation had been postponed to Spring.

10. To consider ways to spend the remaining CIL money 
The clerk noted that there was £800 remaining. MM said that the poppies were depleting and it was suggested that a silhouette soldier be purchased. The clerk confirmed there was £40 in ring fenced reserves for poppies. LH said there had been a request for a bench along Old North Road towards Sutton but it was felt the speed limit may result in Highways objecting.

11. To review the monitoring of the litter bin at the South end of the village
Councillors reported no change.

12. To review council policies 
a. Sexual Harassment Policy
The clerk reported that this was a new requirement and that staff must be consulted on the policy. Notts ALC provided a model policy from ACAS but this is very much aimed at larger organisations where issues would be between staff. It did not mention councillors at all and the clerk was sure much of it would not apply to councillors – eg disciplinary action. The clerk recommended adopting the policy nevertheless, in order to comply with the legislation. The timeframes for investigations and appeals and named people were discussed and set. 

RESOLVED: To adopt the model policy with discussed timeframes and named people.
(proposed LH, seconded MM, carried unanimously)

13. To respond to the following consultations
a. NSDC - Review of Statement of Gambling Principles for the Gambling Act 2005
It was felt no comment was necessary.
b. NALC – remote attendance at meetings and proxy voting
The clerk ran through the questions and noted comments for submission which supported remote meetings but not proxy voting.
c. NCC - Biodiversity Net Gain (BNG) Supplementary Planning Document (SPD)
It was felt that this is all so new that it is difficult to critique a policy and that a comment to this effect should be submitted.

14. To consider the following financial matters
a. To note the bank reconciliation
This was circulated before the meeting so it was checked by the chair and signed.
b. To approve a new contract of employment for the clerk
The clerk had circulated an updated contract of employment reflecting the new hours and holiday calculation approved at the last meeting. It was signed by the clerk and the chair.
c. To consider approving holiday pay for the clerk’s overtime
The clerk had circulated the relevant information and costs.

RESOLVED: To make a payment for holiday entitlement on overtime worked.
(proposed: SP, seconded: ME, MM did not vote, carried unanimously)

d. To note the cost of living pay award for clerks
The clerk had circulated the new rates of pay and outlined the impact of 53p per hour increase backdated to 1st April. It was noted that this was a contractual entitlement, but the clerk also pointed out that if the same happened next year the recent budget could have an impact should hours continue to be over 20 per month in the coming year because Employers NI would kick in at the lower rate of £5000.
e. To approve the following payments 
i. Clerk’s wages including backdated pay award and holiday pay
ii. Dog bins contract - £71.76
iii. Village Hall – November hire – £10 for 2 hours

RESOLVED: To make the above payments.
(proposed LH, seconded SP, MM did not vote, carried unanimously)

15. To raise any other business which may need to be included on the agenda of the next meeting
The clerk circulated a copy of Clerk’s and Council’s Direct.
The clerk noted a communication from Robert Jenrick with a poster for display on the noticeboard.
SP asked that risk re small reserves be included on the next agenda in light of the initial budget suggestions.
LH felt that the Nottinghamshire & Nottingham Local Nature Recovery Strategy needed a council response as well as individual ones. As the deadline is before the December meeting it was suggested she circulate a response and if councillors approve, it be submitted under clerk’s delegated authority.

16. To note the date of the next meeting 
The next meeting will be 3rd December 2024 at 7.30pm.

The meeting closed at 21.30.
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